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  minutes 
Title of Meeting 145th Meeting of the Public Health Agency Board 

Date 18 August 2022 at 1.30pm 

Venue Board Room, Tower Hill, Armagh 

 
 
Present   

 
Mr Andrew Dougal  
Mr Aidan Dawson  
Dr Brid Farrell 
Mr Rodney Morton 
Mr Stephen Murray 
 
Mr Craig Blaney 
Mr John Patrick Clayton  
Ms Anne Henderson 
Professor Nichola Rooney  
Mr Joseph Stewart 
 

- 
- 
- 
- 
- 
 
- 
- 
- 
- 
- 

Chair 
Chief Executive  
Deputy Director of Public Health 
Director of Nursing and Allied Health Professionals  
Interim Assistant Director of Planning and 
Business Services (on behalf of Mr Wilson) 
Non-Executive Director 
Non-Executive Director  
Non-Executive Director 
Non-Executive Director (via video link) 
Non-Executive Director 
 

In Attendance   
Dr Aideen Keaney  
Ms Tracey McCaig  
Mr Robert Graham 
 

- 
- 
- 
 

Director of Quality Improvement  
Director of Finance, SPPG 
Secretariat 
 

Apologies   
Dr Stephen Bergin  
Mr Stephen Wilson 
Mr Robert Irvine 
Ms Deepa Mann-Kler  
Mr Brendan Whittle 
Ms Vivian McConvey 
 

- 
- 
- 
- 
- 
- 

Interim Director of Public Health 
Interim Director of Operations  
Non-Executive Director 
Non-Executive Director 
Director of Social Care and Children, SPPG  
Chief Executive, PCC 
 

 

70/22 Item 1 – Welcome and Apologies 
  

70/22.1 
 
 
 

70/22.2 
 

The Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting.  Apologies were noted 
from Dr Stephen Bergin, Mr Stephen Wilson, Mr Robert Irvine, Ms 
Deepa Mann-Kler, Mr Brendan Whittle and Ms Vivian McConvey. 
 
The Chair welcomed Mr Craig Blaney to his first Board meeting, 
although noting that he had attended the recent workshop. 
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71/22 
 

Item 2 – Declaration of Interests  

71/22.1 
 

The Chair asked if anyone had interests to declare relevant to any items 
on the agenda. No interests were declared at this time. During the 
meeting Mr Clayton declared an interest in relation to UNISON's interest 
in the COVID Public Inquiry. It was noted that the update provided by 
the Chief Executive on the Covid Public Inquiry had not been listed as 
an agenda item in advance of the meeting. 
  

72/22 Item 3 – Minutes of previous meeting held on 16 June 2022 
 

72/22.1 
 

The minutes of the Board meeting held on 16 June 2022 were 
APPROVED as an accurate record of that meeting subject to a minor 
amendment in paragraph 65/22.2. 
 

73/22 
 

Item 4 – Matters Arising 
 

73/22.1 
 

There were no matters arising. 

74/22 Item 8 – Health Protection Update 
 

74/22.1 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

74/22.2 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

74/22.3 
 
 
 
 
 
 

74/22.4 
 
 

Dr Farrell noted that at the last meeting she gave members an update 
on COVID-19, but also a range of other health protection areas.  She 
began her presentation by stating that the COVID-19 pandemic remains 
ongoing, but that the latest ONS data indicate that the number of people 
with the virus in Northern Ireland has reduced to 1 in 70.  She explained 
that COVID-19 can be detected in faeces and that there are 
arrangements in place through Queen’s University to carry out waste 
water surveillance which can act as an indicator.  She noted that there is 
presently a downward trend in terms of the number of cases. 
 
Dr Farrell explained that the data relating to the number of cases comes 
from the central test register but she reminded members that drive 
through, walk in and mobile test centres have been stood down, so there 
is a reliance on individuals self-reporting.  In terms of variants, she 
reported that Omicron is constantly mutating and there was recently a 
high number of cases of the BA4 and BA5 variants, but this has now 
reduced.  She added that variant BA2.75 is currently of interest, but no 
cases have yet been recorded locally. 
 
Dr Farrell reported that the number of community acquired emergency 
COVID-19 admissions is decreasing.  In terms of Healthcare Associated 
Infections (HCAIs), she advised that the Omicron variant has not been 
associated with severe cases as was the case with previous strains.  
She added that when community transmission of COVID-19 is high, 
there are also high numbers of HCAIs. 
 
Dr Farrell advised that the number of outbreaks in care homes has 
reduced and that residents were offered the spring booster and will be 
offered the autumn booster.  She said that vaccination has helped to 
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74/22.5 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

74/22.6 
 
 
 
 

74/22.7 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

74/22.8 
 
 
 
 
 
 

74/22.9 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

74/22.10 
 
 
 
 
 
 

reduce the severity of the disease, although it has not reduced the 
number of cases. 
 
Dr Farrell moved on to give an update on RSV (Respiratory Syncytial 
Virus) which she explained is normally more common across the months 
of November, December and January, but has seen a larger number of 
cases than usual in July.  She said that the most vulnerable infants have 
been offered a vaccination.  Ms Henderson asked if there was a reason 
why there has been this higher number of cases than usual over the 
summer.  Dr Farrell said there are some unusual patterns of disease at 
present which may be linked to the fact that people are now doing more 
socialising than during the pandemic.  She added that there may now be 
a post-COVID rebound. 
 
Dr Farrell reported that in terms of Non-A-E hepatitis, there were a lot of 
cases among pre-school children, some of which resulted in severe 
illness.  She suggested that there may be a link with enterovirus.  She 
noted that the number of cases is now reducing. 
 
Dr Farrell advised that the majority of cases of monkeypox in Northern 
Ireland are not associated with local transmission.  She said that this 
disease remains concentrated in London, but it is inevitable that if there 
is a cluster in one part of the world, that will be replicated here.  She 
added that monkey pox is a painful disease, but it is not normally 
associated with death, although there have been a small number of 
fatalities. 
 
The Chair asked if the dual Modern vaccine will protect against all of the 
sub-variants of Omicron.  Dr Farrell advised that it would only cover 
against the earlier versions.  The Chair asked if the earlier variants are 
more infectious.  Dr Farrell said that the vaccine will help to break the 
link with severe disease and that it is important that anyone who is 
eligible for a vaccine obtains it. 
 
The Chief Executive asked if a decision has been made regarding the 
groups that will get the autumn booster.  Dr Farrell advised that it will be 
the over 50 age group.  She added that this will involve vaccinating 
around 1.1 million people and it is intended to run the flu programme at 
the same time.  She said that care homes will be prioritised to ensure 
residents are fully protected.  She noted that the only uncertainty 
regarding the programme would be if a new variant emerged that 
escapes the vaccine. 
 
Mr Clayton said that the vaccine programme will be a high profile one 
and while he acknowledged that planning is well advanced, he asked if 
the Board could be given a separate briefing on this at its next meeting 
which would outline the plans as well as any risks (Action 1 – Dr 
Farrell).  He noted that there will not be the large walk-in centres as 
there were previously.  Dr Farrell advised that GPs will be the main 
providers and that plan is that care homes will once again be partnered 
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74/22.11 
 
 
 
 
 

74/22.12 
 
 
 

with community pharmacies.  She reiterated the risk of there being a 
new variant.  The Chief Executive said that there was a considerable 
amount of work required in getting care homes matched with a 
community pharmacist and he commended the work of staff in helping to 
create those relationships.   
 
Mr Clayton asked what monitoring was undertaken of uptake in relation 
to care homes partnered with community pharmacies.  Dr Farrell 
explained that there is a dashboard which can show if there is a care 
home which hasn’t had a high uptake and this can be followed up to 
improve uptake.  
  
Mr Blaney noted the time and effort to prepare lists of care homes and 
pharmacies and commented that there does not need to be duplication 
of effort.  However, he asked what would happen if there was a new 
care home which wasn’t on the list.  The Chief Executive said that the 
lists would be validated, maintained and updated and PHA would 
monitor this.  He explained that PHA reached its target of 85% uptake, 
but pointed out that residents have to give consent to getting the 
vaccine.  Mr Morton added that there is a lot of interaction between care 
homes and delivery partners to ensure that there are no gaps. 
 

75/22 
 

Item 5 – Chair’s Business 
 

75/22.1 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

75/22.2 
 
 

75/22.3 
 

The Chair began his report by noting that data would suggest that 1 in 6 
people who have had COVID will develop long COVID and that the 
figures from the UK indicate that between 54,000 and 57,000 people in 
Northern Ireland will suffer the consequence of COVID.  He queried 
whether these people were known to the system and whether this is in 
the purview of SPPG.  Dr Farrell said that last year, funding for Long 
COVID was provided to all Trusts, and these services will be reviewed to 
determine if they are at the right scale.  Ms McCaig added that there will 
also be interaction between these individuals and primary care services.  
Dr Farrell said that it is inevitable that there will be a form of post-viral 
syndrome and advised that at yesterday’s Agency Management Team 
(AMT) meeting, a paper was presented looking at research into those 
who get worse cases of COVID. 
 
The Chair advised that he has contacted the Chartered Governance 
Institute about skills in writing papers for the Board. 
 
The Chair reported that he and the Chief Executive had attended a 
workshop where the Permanent Secretary also participated regarding 
Partnership Agreements.  He said that he had received a copy of the 
slides, but was awaiting the full report from the Department.  He said 
that it was a positive meeting.  Mr Clayton asked whether there has 
been any progress in terms of there being a direct line between Chairs 
and the Minister.  The Chair said that this particular issue was not 
discussed, but he said that Health Chairs have a regular meeting with 
the Minister every two months.  Mr Stewart suggested that there should 
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be an invitation extended to the Minister to meet with the PHA Board.  
The Chair AGREED that he would undertake to do this (Action 2 – 
Chair). 
 

76/22 Item 6 – Chief Executive’s Business 
 

76/22.1 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

76/22.2 
 
 
 
 

76/22.3 
 
 

76/22.4 
 
 
 
 

76/22.5 
 
 
 
 
 
 

76/22.6 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

76/22.7 
 
 
 
 

The Chief Executive reported that Dr Joanne McClean has been 
appointed as Director of Public Health and that she will take up the role 
from 1 September.  He noted that there had been a risk on the PHA’s 
Corporate Risk Register about the number of Director posts that were 
filled on an interim basis.  However, he advised that Mr Morton has 
tendered his resignation to take up a post in the Department of Health in 
England and that he will be leaving at end of October.  He thanked Mr 
Morton for this dedication and hard work during COVID-19 and said that 
his team had carried out valuable work and that he will be a big loss to 
the organisation. 
 
The Chief Executive reported that PHA is currently working with SPPG 
and BSO on an initiative to bring staff back into the office. 
 
At this point Professor Rooney joined the meeting. 
 
The Chief Executive advised that no new risks have been added to the 
Corporate Risk Register since the last meeting of the Board. 
 
The Chief Executive noted that Dr Farrell had given an update on the 
autumn booster programme and that he was content to bring a fuller 
update to the next meeting.  He added that throughout the programme, 
the Board would be kept informed of progress. 
 
The Chief Executive advised that following the closure of HSCB and its 
migration into SPPG, work has continued on the development of the 
new Integrated Care System (ICS).  He advised that the Permanent 
Secretary has established a new Steering Group, the first meeting of 
which is today, and that Dr Joanne McClean is representing PHA at this 
meeting. 
 
The Chief Executive noted that while it is only August, he would like to 
begin to look at the planning for the next financial year, particularly in the 
area of strategy.  He said that he would like this work to appear to be 
less hurried, and that there should be a number of workshops between 
AMT and the Board during the autumn.  He added that he hoped that 
there would be more resource and capacity to work on this area than 
there was last year due to COVID. 
 
The Chief Executive reported that EY have completed a first draft of 
their report following the first phase of the review of PHA, and that once 
this is signed off by the Project Board, it will be shared with Board 
members.  He added that a submission will be made to the Minister and 
the Permanent Secretary regarding commencing the implementation of 
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76/22.8 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

76/22.9 
 
 

76/22.10 
 
 
 
 
 

76/22.11 
 
 
 

76/22.12 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

76/22.13 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Phase 2.  He said that the intention is to have less reliance on EY as the 
next phase commences.  He advised that Phase 2 will focus more on 
the detail of what the future PHA will look like and he undertook to 
update the Board further at the next meeting as well as to share the 
Report once it has been signed off (Action 3 – Chief Executive). 
 
The Chief Executive advised that while PHA has not yet received a 
Section 21 request, information is beginning to be pulled together for the 
National COVID Inquiry at which PHA will be expected to give evidence.  
He said that the first module of the Inquiry will be focusing on pre-
pandemic preparedness and then there will be further modules.  He 
added that the Inquiry team will be travelling to Northern Ireland.  For 
this work, he advised that PHA will require a dedicated team as this will 
be an extensive administrative task.  He added that PHA will be working 
with the Directorate of Legal Services. 
 
Mr Clayton declared an interest at this point noting that Unison will be 
involved in the Inquiry. 
 
The Chief Executive advised that PHA has received a Section 21 notice 
relating to the Urology Inquiry which has a particular focus in the 
Southern Trust.  He reported that PHA has been asked for a submission 
which covers 48 areas, but that an extension has been requested due to 
the short turnaround time. 
 
Mr Stewart thanked the Chief Executive for his updates and said that he 
supported the proposal to commence work early on the planning for next 
year. 
 
Professor Rooney said that based on her involvement with a number of 
Inquiries, the administrative work required cannot be underestimated.  
She added that staff will be under pressure and she asked if staff will be 
supported, particularly in cases where they may be open to criticism.  
The Chief Executive replied that at this stage it is difficult to know, but he 
envisaged that individual PHA staff will be required to appear in front of 
the Inquiry and it is also uncertain whether they will be criticised.  
However, he advised that staff will be supported in terms of both the 
delivery of the evidence they have to give, and the emotional impact of 
doing so.  As an employer, he added that PHA has a responsibility to 
support its staff, but it also needs to consider the suitability of staff to 
perform their duties if they are criticised.  He added that staff may be 
identified by the media. 
 
Ms Henderson expressed concern about the capacity of the organisation 
given the resignation of Mr Morton.  She asked about the recruitment of 
an individual who will provide HR support and the Chief Executive 
replied that the individual is due to take up post on 1 September.  Ms 
Henderson commented that there is presently £1.6m slippage on the 
management and administration budget.  Ms McCaig said that this a 
consequence of staff being involved in the pandemic response and not 
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76/22.14 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

76/22.15 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

76/22.16 
 
 
 
 
 
 

76/22.17 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

76/22.18 
 
 

having time to recruit.  She advised that there are now HR reports going 
to AMT so there will be more attention on this area as she would not 
wish to see this level of slippage going forward.  The Chief Executive 
said that he hoped that PHA will return to normal working capacity over 
the next 12/18 months.  He added that once the review is completed, 
there may be a change of direction in terms of some of the vacancies 
and therefore it may be useful to have that level of slippage with which 
to manoeuvre.  He noted that PHA has always had a low turnover of 
staff. 
 
Ms Henderson said that the COVID Inquiry may last for a number of 
year and therefore PHA should consider having a small team focusing 
on this alone.  She said that there are many issues coming down the 
track and she felt concerned.  The Chief Executive replied that he 
shared those concerns and that it is his responsibility to ensure that PHA 
has adequate resources.  He said that this is also why he asked to meet 
with the legal team from the Inquiry, he wished to ensure that there were 
realistic timescales.  He agreed that the COVID Inquiry will likely last for 
some time and that the current focus is on Module 1.  He added that it is 
PHA’s role to be diligent and to help ensure that as an HSC system, 
there is no duplication. 
 
Mr Stewart commented that while it would be wrong not to be concerned 
about the Inquiry, it should be borne in mind that PHA has managed the 
pandemic well.  With regard to the number of vacancies, he noted that 
this situation has existed since he joined the organisation, and while 
there is a need to fill them, there is also sense in holding off given the 
review.  He added that Internal Audit will be looking at recruitment 
processes as part of its work and that should give a better 
understanding of where the delays are. 
 
The Chair agreed that there should be staff dedicated to working on the 
Inquiry and asked how quickly they can be recruited.  He asked if there 
was any chance of PHA being named a core participant.  The Chief 
Executive explained that this was given consideration by the legal team, 
but it was agreed that the Department should have core participant 
status as that would help streamline processes. 
 
Dr Farrell commented that Inquiries can be stressful for staff.  With 
regard to vacant posts, she noted that PHA is a training organisation 
and specialists will have had the opportunity to work in other 
jurisdictions.  The Chair said that when he asked about the cross 
fertilisation of knowledge he was advised that the difference in salaries 
is a factor for individuals coming here.  Dr Farrell agreed and said as 
part of consultant pay, there used to be Executive Awards, but Northern 
Ireland opted out of this. 
 
Professor Rooney said that she was unaware that Mr Morton was 
leaving and she asked whether this would present an opportunity to 
review the role and job description of the Director of Nursing given that 
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PHA was considering not having professional leads as part of its new 
structure.  The Chair agreed that at the outset, the structure of the 
organisation was set up by professional leads, rather than functional 
leads. 
 

77/22  Item 7 – Finance Update (PHA/01/08/22) 
 

77/22.1 
 
 

77/22.2 
 
 
 
 
 

77/22.3 
 
 
 
 
 
 

77/22.4 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

77/22.5 
 
 

77/22.6 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

The Chair congratulated Ms McCaig on her appointment as Director of 
Finance on a permanent basis. 
 
Ms McCaig advised that the Finance Report represents the position as 
at end of June and follows on from the Financial Plan which was 
approved by the Board in June.  She said that the outworking of the 
review panel that met recently will be factored into a future report and 
she thanked Ms Henderson and Professor Rooney for their input to that.   
 
Ms McCaig reported that PHA is on target to achieve a break even 
position and that there are no significant risks.  She advised that there is 
a £900k surplus, but this is due to a timing issue.  She added that up to 
£1.6m of slippage has been approved for other areas.  The Chair asked 
if the Board could receive the report outlining the decisions of the review 
panel and Ms McCaig agreed to share this (Action 4 – Ms McCaig). 
 
Ms McCaig said that the next section of the Report looks at the risks, the 
first of which is the impact of COVID on financial planning.  She said that 
she did not foresee any challenges at this point.  In terms of demand-led 
services, these will be kept under review.  She highlighted that annual 
leave represents another potential slippage area and she has asked for 
a review of this in order to have a better overview.  She explained that 
staff must use any leave by the end of this year that they have carried 
over from previous years, and this will need to be monitored.  She 
advised that PHA has not yet received any pay or non-pay inflationary 
uplifts so further allocations may be made. 
 
Ms McCaig advised that in terms of the capital budget, this is also 
projected to break even and there are no concerns at present. 
 
Ms Henderson said that with regard to the review panel, she was 
impressed by the information that had been circulated in advance.  She 
advised that £961k was used to fund inescapable pressures, with almost 
£500k being allocated to the Diabetes Prevention Programme.  She 
added that of the funding that was discretionary, the biggest amount was 
allocated to the small grants funding programme.  She suggested that 
the Board may wish to have more transparency about where the funding 
is going and what the outcomes will be.  She said that the range of 
initiatives showed the variety of the work that PHA does.  Professor 
Rooney agreed that there should be more focus on outcomes.  Ms 
Henderson said that outcomes can be difficult to tie down and it can be 
hard to determine if PHA is trying to be all things to all people or whether 
it should focus on particular areas. 
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77/22.7 
 
 
 
 
 
 

77/22.8 
 
 
 
 
 

77/22.9 
 
 
 
 
 

72/22.10 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

72/22.11 
 
 
 

77/22.12 
 
 

Mr Murray agreed that the range of work in which PHA is involved is 
vast and it about determining where PHA’s responsibilities lie and what 
the responsibilities are for other organisations.  He said that the small 
grants programme is good at building community capacity.  He added 
that PHA needs to review where it is spending its money and be clear on 
its strategic priorities. 
 
Ms McCaig said that there was a mix of large and small scale initiatives 
considered by the panel and that ideally, the discussion around these 
should take place after there has been a review to consider what the 
priorities are.  She added that while this new process is more 
transparent, there is still some work to do. 
 
Dr Farrell said that she had been involved in the Diabetes Programme.  
She explained that the impact of the programme was able to be 
measured and outcomes demonstrated, but then the pandemic came 
along and since then it has not been possible to get recurrent funding so 
she welcomed the panel’s decision to approve the funding for this year. 
 
Mr Clayton noted the discussion about inescapable pressures.  He 
recalled that there had been discussion at a previous meeting about the 
minimum wage and about scoring social value as part of procurement.  
He asked if the cost of implementing the increase in the minimum has 
been factored into PHA’s financial plans given that the use of slippage to 
fund this would not be appropriate.  Ms McCaig advised that PHA is not 
funded on the basis of the real living wage and if it were to go down this 
road alone, it would create a challenge.  Mr Clayton said that this links 
back to issues around the cost of living and there would be a disconnect 
if there is an Executive policy around the living wage but ALBs are not 
implementing it.  Ms McCaig said that she did not think that any 
Government departments are pushing this through.  Mr Stewart 
commented that even if there is a policy, there may not be the funding to 
implement it.  The Chief Executive asked if this is actually a risk to PHA 
given that until it is advised to do so by the Department, it will not be 
funding it.  He added that in terms of how PHA uses it resources, that 
may well be determined in future by the priorities of the ICS framework.  
He said that this may then lead to PHA reducing its spending in other 
areas.  He commented that the social determinants of health are so 
broad that anything could be seen as coming into the purveyance of 
PHA. 
 
At this point Dr Farrell left the meeting. 
 
Professor Rooney asked if there will be a separate record in terms of the 
funding spent on supporting Inquiries.  Ms McCaig said that the 
spending will be captured, but there is not a separate stream at present. 
 
Ms McCaig said that members will be aware that the Finance, 
Procurement and Logistics (FPL) system was taken down due to a 
security incident with the supplier.  Due to this, she explained that there 
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77/22.13 
 
 
 

77/22.14 

was no way of moving items through the service and no method of 
paying suppliers.  She advised that contingency plans had to be put in 
place.  She paid tribute to the work of her team, led by Ms Andrea 
Henderson, and to BSO during this period and for getting the system 
back up and running.  She advised that the system was operational 
again on Tuesday morning and the recovery period should be completed 
by the end of the week.  She noted that the impact was minimal for PHA, 
but could have been worse had the situation continued for longer.  She 
said there is some learning for the future. 
 
The Chair asked that he wished to record the appreciation of the Board 
for the work of Ms Andrea Henderson and the staff in BSO for dealing 
with this situation. 
 
The Board noted the Finance Report. 
 

78/22 Item 9 – Update from Chair of Governance and Audit Committee 
(PHA/02/08/22)  
 

78/22.1 
 
 
 

78/22.2 
 
 
 
 
 
 

78/22.3 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

78/22.4 
 
 
 

78/22.5 
 
 
 
 

78/22.6 
 

Mr Stewart advised that the minutes of the meeting of the Governance 
and Audit Committee meeting of 9 June were available for members for 
noting, and that the Committee had since met on 28 July. 
 
Mr Stewart said that the main focus of the July meeting was on the 
Internal Audit review of risk management which had received a 
satisfactory level of assurance.  However, he noted that Internal Audit 
had suggested that improvements could be made based on the “3 lines 
model”.  He suggested that it would be beneficial for Ms Catherine 
McKeown to come to a future PHA Board meeting to discuss this. 
 
Mr Stewart advised that the Committee had considered the updated 
Corporate Risk Register as at 30 June, and that four risks had been 
removed with no new risks added.  He said that he had had a discussion 
with the Chief Executive about the need to review the Register given 
that some of the risks do not reflect the current situation, for example the 
risk relating to the migration from HSCB to SPPG.  He added that there 
should be risks included around the review of the PHA as well as issues 
around recruitment and retention of staff. 
 
Mr Stewart said that the Committee had considered the latest Fraud 
Liaison Officer Report and that there were no new frauds to report.  He 
added that a report on fraud across the HSC was also considered. 
 
Mr Stewart advised that the Committee had reviewed its terms of 
reference and had approved them.  He added that the Non-Executive 
members had held their annual meeting with Internal and External Audit 
and that this was a useful meeting with no issues raised. 
 
The Board noted the update from the Chair of the Governance and Audit 
Committee.  
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79/22 Item 10 – Update from Chair of Remuneration Committee 
 

79/22.1 
 
 
 
 

79/22.2 
 
 
 

79/22.3 
 

The Chair advised that he had no specific issues for update, but that he 
was still awaiting a report on the feedback from the Culture Assessment 
Survey.  He said that it is important that staff receive feedback on 
surveys. 
 
Ms Henderson said that there is a meeting of the Procurement Board 
taking place on 25 August and that she is unable to attend.  It was 
AGREED that Mr Blaney would attend this meeting. 
 
The Board noted the update from the Chair of the Remuneration 
Committee. 
 

80/22 Item 11 – Draft Annual Progress Report 2021-22 to the Equality 
Commission on Implementation of Section 75 and the Duties under 
the Disability Discrimination Order (PHA/03/08/22) 
 

80/22.1 
 
 
 

80/22.2 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

80/22.3 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

80/22.4 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

80/22.5 
 
 

Mr Murray advised that this is the Annual Progress Report that PHA is 
required to submit to the Equality Commission by the end of August and 
that the format of the Report is set by the Commission. 
 
Mr Murray said that the Report consists of the Section 75 Progress 
Report which gives an overview of PHA’s progress against each of the 
eight categories.  He advised that in the last year, PHA has taken 
actions which improved vaccination uptake, improved communication 
about organ donation, obtained translation services for screening 
services, helped with care pathways and contributed to research 
projects.  He said that there is a breadth of work across each of the 
individual categories. 
 
Mr Murray advised that the Report also contains the Disability and 
Equality Action Plan Progress Reports for 2021/22 as well as the 
updated Disability and Equality Action Plans for 2022/23.  He explained 
that the Plans for 2022/23 are not quite “holding plans” but are in place 
because a new exercise is due to commence on developing 5-year 
plans across the HSC and PHA is currently out of sync.  Therefore, he 
said that the main aim for this year is to complete the current Plans. 
 
Mr Clayton said that it was clear that a lot of good work has been 
undertaken.  He noted that the number of Equality Screenings and 
Equality Impact Assessments is lower than that in previous years.  He 
said that while it is clear that PHA is targeting specific interventions, 
there is no clear process of how it got there.  He suggested that there 
needs to be more focus on training and mainstreaming of screening and 
EQIA to further promote equality of opportunity. 
 
Mr Clayton noted that whilst the PHA intended to coordinate with other 
HSC bodies on a new 5 year equality action plan beyond the 2022/23 
plan, he sought clarity as to why specific actions on supporting staff with 
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80/22.6 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

80/22.7 
 
 
 
 

80/22.8 
 
 
 
 

80/22.9 
 

80/22.10 
 

experience of domestic violence which had been included in the 2021/22 
action plan were not being rolled forward into the 2022/23 action plan, 
given that the report on progress made during 2021/22 indicated this 
action had not been completed.  He agreed that it is a sensible approach 
to have a multi-year Plan and to get stakeholder engagement in that.  
He reiterated that it is clear that a lot of good work is taking place but 
there is a need to look at how to mainstream this further. 
 
Mr Murray said that he concurred with Mr Clayton’s point about the 
number of screenings and said that some may not have been completed 
due to COVID and therefore he hoped that next year the number 
reported will be higher.  In terms of internal processes, he advised that 
work is ongoing to better embed equality into PHA’s planning approach.  
He added that there is also going to be a push to improve uptake of 
training and that equality will become one of the mandatory training 
programmes for PHA staff.  He said that he would review the Action 
Plan and clarify why the action relating to domestic violence has been 
removed (Action 5 – Mr Murray).  However, he noted that he was 
conscious of the need to have the Report approved in advance of the 
deadline.  Mr Clayton said that he would wish to know why this has not 
been included in the Action Plan. 
 
The Chair advised that in his role as Chair of the Disability Champions 
Network, he would attend some of the open day events and he felt that it 
would be useful to include some information on those in future, and that 
it would also be useful to include some infographics. 
 
Professor Rooney said that this Report represents an opportunity for 
PHA as it struggles to show how it is reducing health inequalities.  She 
added that the training figures were disappointing and noted that no 
Board members had availed of the training. 
 
The Chair thanked those staff involved in the development of the Report. 
 
The Board APPROVED the Annual Progress Report subject to obtaining 
clarity regarding the action on domestic violence. 
 

81/22 Item 12 – Performance Management Report (PHA/04/08/22) 
 

81/22.1 
 
 
 
 
 

81/22.2 
 
 
 
 

Mr Murray presented the first update report on the Annual Business Plan 
for 2022/23 and explained that the format has changed where there are 
now two parts, with the first part being those actions which are the direct 
responsibility of the Board and a second part which contains the actions 
which form the broader work plan of the organisation. 
 
Mr Murray reported that for the 31 actions in the Part A Business Plan, 
24 are rated as “green” and 7 are rated as “amber”.  For the Part B 
Business Plan, where targets rated as “red” or “amber” are reported to 
the Board by exception, there is 1 target rated “amber”. 
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81/22.3 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

81/22.4 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

81/22.5 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

81/22.6 
 

The Chair expressed concern about the retirement of the regional 
breast-feeding lead and asked about recruitment.  Ms McCaig advised 
that it could take up to 6 months to recruit a replacement.  The Chair 
asked about an interim appointment, but the Chief Executive responded 
that this would have a knock-on effect in other areas.  He added that he 
is keen to move away from Expressions of Interest (EOIs), temporary 
appointments and secondments and focus more on having the right 
people.  However, he noted that this does not take away from the fact 
that the recruitment process is slow.  Ms McCaig pointed out that this is 
not solely an issue with Shared Services, it is about staff dedicating the 
time to undertake recruitment exercises.  The Chief Executive agreed 
that the focus should be about getting your own house in order. 
 
Ms Henderson sought clarity on the status of the directorate business 
plans.  The Chief Executive explained that for the public health plan, 
there are resourcing issues causing a delay given that Dr Farrell has 
been covering the role of Director of Public Health as well as her own 
role, but added that the new Director of Public Health will be taking up 
post shortly.  Mr Morton advised that the nursing directorate plan is 
almost complete but he wishes to review it.  The Chief Executive 
advised that there will be regular review of these plans at the quarterly 
accountability meetings that he and Ms McCaig will be having with 
Directors. 
 
Ms Henderson asked if there was any indication as to what the five key 
public health areas will be that will be incorporated into the ICS plans.  
The Chief Executive reported that at today’s Steering Group meeting, an 
outline framework will be discussed and PHA will be asking for further 
discussion on that.  Mr Clayton asked that the five key public health 
areas be shared with the Board to inform the strategic planning process. 
He added that a focus for strategic planning should be around workforce 
planning across the organisation.  He added that it would be useful to 
get a sense of where PHA is in terms of recruitment and retention given 
most of the discussion on this has been around public health priorities. 
 
The Board noted the Performance Management Report. 
 

82/22 Item 13 – Update on Accommodation  
 

82/22.1 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

82/22.2 
 
 

Mr Murray said that accommodation has been a standing issue for PHA 
for many years and a number of business cases have been written, but 
have ultimately been unsuccessful.  He noted that COVID has changed 
the template of how PHA works so PHA has carried out a further review 
of its needs.  He said that the report shared with members contains 
many issues which are still relevant today.  He added that there has 
been in-depth discussion with staff. 
 
Mr Murray said that the flexible working model features in the report as 
well as issues such as the use of technology, the need to balance costs 
and infrastructure, and the need to review staff numbers in Belfast.  He 
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82/22.3 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

82/22.4 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

82/22.5 
 
 
 
 
 
 

82/22.6 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

added that there is a need to think through the advantages and 
disadvantages of retaining the current setup, and to think about 
questions such as whether staff should have their own desk going 
forward.  Within the report, he advised that there is a suggestion of 
moving to a model of 6 desks to 10 staff. 
 
Mr Murray said that PHA needs to think practically about how it will 
begin to get staff back into the working environment and where it needs 
to be in 18 months/2 years.  He added that the review will potentially 
change how PHA will be structured.  He noted that PHA may move to a 
hybrid model of working.  He advised that a Steering Group has been 
established to look at how to get staff back into the office as well as the 
longer terms of the organisation, and that this Group will work in 
partnership with BSO and SPPG, but will have to work within the 
constraints of Health Estates and Finance. 
 
The Chair asked how many staff there are at present.  Mr Murray 
advised that there are 464 funded posts with 379 whole time equivalent 
staff at present.  The Chair noted that the review will have an impact on 
PHA, but it does prevent staff returning to the office.  The Chief 
Executive agreed, but he pointed that PHA’s intelligence would suggest 
that this autumn and winter will see a significant surge in flu and COVID 
cases so there is a need to balance the risk of bringing large numbers of 
staff back into a working environment and so this should be undertaken 
on a phased basis.  He added that there will be a culture change for staff 
in terms of returning to the office and possibly not having their own desk.  
Furthermore, he said that that there is the issue of air circulation.  He 
advised that there is a number of factors which will only become clearer 
as autumn and winter approach. 
 
Mr Stewart agreed with the Chief Executive’s comments and added that 
the impact on the individual cannot be underestimated.  He said that the 
report was useful and could be revisited again next year, but that it 
should be seen as the direction of travel.  However, at this time, he said 
that there are too many unknowns.  The Chair suggested that it may be 
worth seeking the views of staff. 
 
Ms Henderson said that PHA staff would expect there to be good air 
circulation in the office.  Ms McCaig advised that there had been a 
discussion on this at Wednesday’s AMT meeting and that enquiries 
have been made about Hepa filters.  She explained that up to 14 of 
these may be required for the floor in Linenhall Street and these can 
cost up to £1,000 each.  However, she noted that it has not been 
determined if these are the appropriate filter and there are also issues in 
that they would be large and noisy.  Mr Morton said that going forward, it 
is imperative that there is good ventilation and this would be good 
practice.  Mr Clayton agreed, and he welcomed the fact that there is a 
staff survey, and there is a Steering Group with Trade Union 
involvement.  He asked that if this report is seen as the direction of 
travel, are there any short-term measures that have been taken.  He 
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82/22.7 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

82/22.8 
 
 
 

82/22.9 
 

added that the indicative costings in the report may be out of date.  Mr 
Murray said that there have been some improvements in that 
kitchenettes have been installed, but there has not been an occasion 
where all staff have been in to use them at the same time.  He noted 
that PHA is limited in terms of what changes it can make.  He advised 
that there are showers in the building, but only a small number. 
 
The Chief Executive commented that the focus of the discussion has 
been on Linenhall Street, but there are other PHA premises in County 
Hall, Tower Hill, Gransha Park, Omagh and Lisburn and the same level 
of accommodation should be offered to all staff irrespective of location.  
He added that in some departments, there may not presently be the 
same level of desk access.  He agreed that Hepa filters should be 
looked at, but he commented that people will be more likely to self-
isolate themselves if they have flu or COVID symptoms.  He said that all 
staff should be entitled to the same level of facilities and that as a 
corporate body, PHA has responsibility for ensuring the health and 
safety of its staff by having fire warden and first aiders on site. 
 
The Chair asked about a staff survey.  The Chief Executive advised that 
this is being considered.  The Chair said that it would be useful to 
update staff at the next staff engagement session. 
 
The Board noted the update on accommodation. 
 

83/22 Item 14 – Any Other Business 
 

83/22.1 
 
 
 
 
 

83/22.2 
 

The Chief Executive advised that at Wednesday’s AMT meeting, the 
Directors had considered a paper on food poverty and he felt that it 
would be useful if this paper with members along with an update on 
refugees and the work of the mental health working group.  He said that 
these would help keep members informed. 
 
With there being no other business the Chair drew the meeting to a 
close. 
 

84/22 Item 15 – Details of Next Meeting 
 

 Thursday 15 September 2022 at 1:30pm 

Board Room, Gransha Park House, Londonderry 

 Signed by Chair:  
 

 
 
Date:  15 September 2022\ 

 


